
————————

AN BILLE CUMANN FOIRGNÍOCHTA (LEASÚ) 2006
BUILDING SOCIETIES (AMENDMENT) BILL 2006

————————

EXPLANATORY AND FINANCIAL MEMORANDUM

————————

Purpose of the Bill

The purpose of this Bill is to amend certain provisions of building
societies legislation in relation to the powers and membership of
building societies, the conditions under which mutual building
societies may convert into companies and other consequential and
technical matters.

The Bill will update aspects of building societies legislation to
ensure, among other things, that the ability of mutual building societ-
ies who wish to demutualise and develop as companies are not
unduly restricted, while at the same time those societies who wish to
develop as mutual societies are adequately protected. The Bill also
updates various provisions of the legislation to widen the powers
and flexibility of building societies subject to an appropriate level of
approval by the Central Bank.

Provisions of the Bill

Part 1

Preliminary and General

This Part contains the usual provisions for the short title, collective
citation, construction and commencement and provides for a defini-
tion of the term ‘‘Principal Act’’, which is used throughout the Bill,
as meaning the Building Societies Act 1989.

Part 2

Amendments to the Principal Act

Section 4 provides for the amendment of certain definitions in
section 2 of the Principal Act and inclusion of additional definitions.

Section 5 makes a technical amendment to section 9(2) of the Prin-
cipal Act consequential to section 15 of the Bill (which gives building
societies more flexibility to exercise powers) and updates a reference
to Central Bank legislation.
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Section 6 amends section 13 of the Principal Act by enabling a
building society to carry on business under a name other than its
registered name provided details are furnished to and approved by
the Central Bank and the alternative name is registered under the
Registration of Business Names Act 1963.

Section 7 amends section 16 of the Principal Act, in particular, by
inserting a new subsection (2B) which allows a building society to
extend its membership to include new categories of persons if its
rules permit and both the members and the board of directors
approve the extension. The provision also allows a society to estab-
lish loyalty schemes for members in recognition of the length of time
they have been members of the society or the extent to which they
have availed of its services, subject to the rules of the society and
approval of members and the board of directors.

Section 8 provides for amendments to section 18 of the Principal
Act, which relates to the powers of building societies to raise funds
from different sources. Express provision is being made for societies
to raise funds by the issue of deferred shares, as is the case with
other financial institutions. Section 18 is also amended with regard
to the classification of the amount of funds relating to shares or to
deposits for the purposes of calculating the ratio of shares to
deposits, which building societies are required by the Central Bank
to maintain. This amendment ensures that any amount owing on foot
of shares or other securities issued by the building societies is treated
as relating to shares for the purpose of that ratio. Clarification is
also provided that subordinated loan capital, which only becomes
repayable in the event of a winding-up, shall be treated as deposits
for the purposes of the share to deposit ratio. Building societies’
powers under section 18 of the Principal Act to give security are also
being extended to permit a society to give security for any indebted-
ness of the wider range of bodies in which it can invest or support
under section 28 of the Principal Act, as amended by section 12 of
the Bill and for any other obligations of such bodies, for example,
arising from a lease of premises.

Section 9 amends section 22 of the Principal Act, which provides
for the making of housing loans (mortgages), to bring it in line with
provisions applying to other types of lending institutions. It provides
expressly for a building society, in addition to making loans to
members for the purpose of house purchase or improvement, to
make loans for the repayment of existing mortgages and additions to
or increases (top-ups) of existing mortgages. A requirement that a
housing loan made by a building society under section 22 could not
be secured on an estate or interest which was already providing
security for another mortgage that was not in favour of that society,
is being deleted.

Section 10 amends section 23 of the Principal Act by removing the
requirement of adoption by the society of the power to make
unsecured or partly secured loans under section 23. It also replaces
a provision for the Central Bank to impose a specific limit on loans
under the section by a more general provision that the power to
make such loans is subject to any requirements or restrictions that
the Central Bank may place on a society in the interests of orderly
and proper regulation of building societies.

Section 11 amends section 25 of the Principal Act so that, in the
context of an assessment of security for loans, a written valuation
report will be discretionary rather than a mandatory requirement for
building societies. This aligns the provision with provisions applying
to other types of lending institutions.



Section 12 amends section 28 of the Principal Act by extending
building societies’ current power to invest in corporate bodies to
allow them to invest also in unincorporated bodies such as partner-
ships, but not individuals. A society may not invest in a body whose
objects enable it to undertake activities outside of the powers of the
society or to invest in other bodies. The existing discretion of the
Central Bank to grant an exemption from this restriction is being
amended to clarify that a society may invest in bodies whose objects
enable it to make housing loans to persons who are not members of
the society. Building societies’ powers to support certain types of
bodies are also being widened to include the provision of security or
indemnities on their behalf. A number of consequential amendments
to section 28 are also being made arising from the extension of the
range of bodies in which a society can invest.

Section 13 amends section 29 of the Principal Act by extending the
list of financial services that can be provided by a building society
to include any activities under the Codified Banking Directive (not
otherwise provided for under the Act) and the provision of financial,
administrative and other support services. The amendment also
explicitly states that a building society may, for its own account
engage in certain activities under section 29 i.e. the sale and purchase
of financial obligations, debts and securities (including the sale of
mortgages or loans) and insurance.

Section 14 provides a technical amendment to section 30 of the
Principal Act to clarify that a building society may enter into or
accept a bond or contract of suretyship, guarantee or indemnity, as
provided for under section 28 or 29 of the Principal Act, without
contravening the Insurance Acts.

Section 15 amends section 36 of the Principal Act by providing
that powers which are ancillary or incidental and related to powers
that have been adopted by a building society by a special resolution
of the members and approved by the Central Bank do not have to
be separately adopted and approved. It also amends section 36 of
the Principal Act (arising from an amendment to section 23 of that
Act by section 10 of the Bill) to remove the need for a society to
adopt by special resolution of the members, the power to make
certain secured or unsecured loans under section 23 and for the
approval of the Central Bank.

Section 16 amends section 39 of the Principal Act (which provides
for ratios in relation to liquidity of assets and between assets and
liabilities) to include assets and liabilities of the wider range of bodies
in which a society can invest under section 12 of the Bill, in calculat-
ing assets and liabilities for the purposes of section 39.

Section 17 amends section 63 of the Principal Act to allow the
Central Bank to grant an exemption, under such terms and
conditions as it considers necessary, from the requirement to state
building society directors’ names on all business letters.

Section 18 amends section 69 of the Principal Act which provides
explicitly that the rules of a building society may not restrict the
voting rights conferred on members of a society by this section.
Building societies may extend voting rights to additional categories
of members in relation to some or all types of resolutions.
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Section 19 amends section 74 of the Principal Act to extend an
existing exclusion of conversion resolutions from the scope of
members’ power to propose resolutions at an annual general
meeting, to include also any resolutions relating directly or indirectly
to conversion or restriction of access to membership.

Section 20 amends the definition of conversion scheme in section
100 of the Principal Act to include, where the context requires, an
acquisition conversion scheme under section 101C which is being
inserted by section 22 of the Bill.

Section 21 amends section 101 of the Principal Act which
empowers a building society to convert into a company. The effect
of the amendment is to provide an option for a building society which
proposes to convert into a company, to disapply the provisions of
section 102 of the Principal Act, so that more than 15% of the shares
in the company can be acquired by any one person, or persons acting
together, at any stage after conversion. This option to disapply the
protective provisions of section 102 will only apply to a building
society which has, throughout a preceding period of 5 years, restric-
ted access to membership by requiring a deposit of not less than
\10,000 to open a share account.

Section 22 inserts a new section 101C into the Principal Act to
enable a building society to demutualise through an acquisition con-
version scheme. The purpose of this is to facilitate an integrated con-
version and sale in the context of a conversion scheme which pro-
vides for an opt out from the 5 year protective provisions under the
new provisions in section 21 of the Bill. Section 101C provides
specifically for a seamless process of conversion and sale involving
an acquisition agreement, which will be included in the conversion
scheme. An acquisition conversion scheme is subject to the existing
statutory controls applying to a conversion scheme, insofar as
relevant, including the approval of the scheme by members of the
society by a conversion resolution and confirmation of the scheme
by the Central Bank and a right of members to petition the High
Court against confirmation of the scheme. The acquisition agreement
will be conditional on completion of conversion. The submission of
the necessary documentation to the registrar of companies for incor-
poration as a company following confirmation of the scheme by the
Central Bank can only proceed when all conditions to which the
acquisition is subject have been met or waived as the case may be.
If such documentation is not delivered to the registrar of companies
within the time frame specified in the Bill then the conversion will
not proceed and consequently the acquisition will not take place.

Section 23 amends section 103 of the Principal Act to provide that
the conversion statement which is provided to members to assist
them in voting on a conversion resolution must state that the Com-
panies Acts and certain specified sections in particular, will apply to
the converted society as a company.

Sections 24, 25 and 26 amend sections 104, 105 and 106 respectively
in Part XI of the Principal Act to insert appropriate references to
section 101C.

Section 27 inserts a new section 108A into the Principal Act to
facilitate a building society which is proposing to convert into a com-
pany by enabling a society to apply to the Companies Registration
Office to reserve a name for the proposed company. The section
adapts the provisions of the Investment Funds, Companies and Mis-
cellaneous Provisions Act 2005.



Section 28 amends the Second Schedule to the Principal Act
(which provides for matters to be specified in the memorandum and
rules of a building society). It is a technical amendment to insert a
reference to the wider range of bodies in which a society can now
invest under section 12 of the Bill in the context of a statement in
the memorandum.

Financial implications
The Bill will not give rise to any additional costs to the Exchequer.

An Roinn Comhshaoil, Oidhreachta agus Rialtais Áitiúil,
Meitheamh, 2006.

Wt. Letter. 719. 6/06. Cahills. (X49584). Gr.30-15.
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